
INTRODUCTION 

The year under review saw the end of the first biennium of the 
Seventh General Programme of Work (1984-1989) of WHO. During this 
period, Member States have made steady progress in their efforts to 
translate health-for-all strategies into tangible health development 
activities in order to achieve nationally defined targets relevant 
to their situations. The recent evaluation of HFA strategies, which 
was undertaken by utilizing the national managerial process for 
health development, once again revealed the depth of commitment of 
the countries towards the goal of HFA and their seriousnens in 
implementing the strategy to attain this goal. This has been amply 
demonstrated by a series of actions that have now been initiated by 
Member States to improve and enhance the relevance and effectiveness 
of their HFA strategies and their implementation process, based on 
the lessons learned and the conclusions derived from the evaluation 
exercise. These actions are mainly directed towards the sharnening 
of the health policy, emphasizing infrastructure develonvent, 
strengthening managerial processes including information, supporting 
relevant health services research, reorienting manpower, and 
involving the people and nongovernmental organizations. WI!O has 
been a close collaborator and willing partner in these natfonal 
efforts. 

GENERAL PROGUAMMF, DEVELOPMENT 

As in the past, the collaborative programmes of WHO have been 
developed in close consultation with Member States, often through 
the established mechanism of government-WHO coordination committees, 
keeping in view national and WHO policies, the Seventh General 
Programme of Work, the Medium-Term Programme, the HFA strategies and 
the principles of the new managerial process as adopted by the 
governing bodies. 
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The Consultative Committee for Programme Development and 
Management (CCPDM), acting as the working arm of the Regional 
Committee, continued to review the WHO collaborative programmes 
every six months in addition to undertaking other tasks as assigned 
by the Regional Committee, namely, review of the annual report of 
the Regional Director, drafting of the Regional Programme Budget 
Policy, formulation of intercountry programme proposals, and the 
development of the Eighth General Programme of Work. The active 
participation of representatives of the Member States in these 
crucial efforts has been extremely useful not only in ensuring that 
WHO'S activities were responsive to the needs of the countries but 
also in matntaining the smooth flow of WHO'S support at the right 
time and in the right place. 

While the monitoring of WHO'S collaborative activities has 
been streamlined and the countries are kept fully informed about the 
delivery status periodically through the programme delivery 
monitoring cards, the management of the offices of the WHO Programme 
Coordinators and Representatives is also being modernized by the 
introduction of microcomputers and the word processing system. The 
Regional Office has taken steps to strengthen its own informatics 
support system to meet the urgent need for collecting, collating, 
storing, analysing and retrieving relevant health and health-related 
information to support not only the Organization but also the 
Member States in the technical and managerial aspects of health 
development. An information system development working group at the 
Regional office is actively involved in developing this process 
further. 

Another important activity in this area has been the 
development of the Draft Regional Programme Budget Policy, which was 
initially prepared by a Working Group of the CCPDM and subsequently 
reviewed by the CCPDM and the Programme Budget Sub-committee of the 
thirty-eighth session of the Regional Committee. The draft has also 
been reviewed and commented on by the national authorities. Based on 
these reviews and comments, the final draft has been developed for 
approval by the Regional Committee at its thirty-ninth session. 

In order to fulfil its mandate to promote, implement and 
coordinate the health aspects of overall socio-economic development, 
WHO continued to intensify and improve the three-way cooperation and 
collaboration among the Member States, bilateral/multilateral/ 
international development agencies and itself. Intersectoral action 
has been one of the key approaches in this effort. The Organization 
has also explored the possibility of mobilizing and utilizing 
nongovernmental agencies in support of HFA activities wherever 
feasible. 
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HEALTH SITUATION AND TREND ASSESSMENT 

Health information support and epidemiological surveillance systems 
continued to be the twin components of this programme aud, being 
mutually linked, both contributed towards the assessment of the 
health situation and trend in the Member States. The efforts for the 
further development of the health information support systems at the 
country level were mainly directed towards strengthening the infra- 
structure and manpower. While comparatively simpler types of 
technology such as the lay reporting system have been encouraged at 
the grassroots in several countries, the information set-up at the 
central level in some countries is being modernized by the introduc- 
tion of the computer, e.g., in India, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand. The major thrust of the Organization's collaborative 
activities continued to be the provision of technical support in 
training manpower, simplifying and introducing improved technology, 
and strengthening the infrastructure. Support has also been extended 
towards streamlining recording and reporting systems for both field 
and institution-based health information. 

Most countries in the Region continued to face the pressing 
problems of communicable diseases in addition to the emerging threat 
of noncommunicable diseases. This fact makes it imperative that 
epidemiological surveillance be strengthened so as to provide 
essential data to study the disease trend for instituting approp- 
riate control measures. However, the basic problems facing the 
surveillance systems in most countries are a weak infrastructure and 
the dearth of trained personnel. To meet this situation, the 
Organization has encouraged and supported the governments in 
training manpower, especially at the middle level of the health 
system. Efforts have been made to provide field-based training with 
minimum theoretical courses - as in Thailand and Indonesia. An 
evaluation in Thailand revealed that, at the end of the training, 
the trainees did acquire the requisite skill and knowledge in the 
application of epidemiological tools effectively and provided 
adequate leadership to the field surveillance teams for epidemio- 
logical work as required to meet the needs of the health services. 
There is a need now to organize similar programmes in other 
countries. Bangladesh and India have taken the initiative to train 
epidemiologists in groups to strengthen the epidemiological services 
at district level. 

MANAGERIAL PROCESS FOR NATIONAL HEALTH 
DEVELOPMENT W T ~ ~ D )  

With the increasing realization that, in the face of competition 
with other sectors, the available resources for health development 
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would continue to be scarce, the need to use the scarce resources 
optimally so as to produce the maximum impact has become more and 
more imperative. Most countries of the Region had established 
planning cells in their ministries of health to strengthen and 
continually support a suitable managerial process for national 
health development. However, these cells still lack adequately 
trained multidisciplinary teams of staff, e.g., health planner, 
economist, management specialist, social scientist and public health 
administrator. While the earlier efforts to introduce country health 
programming as a scientific process of health planning had been 
accepted by several countries of the Region, the gains derived 
through these efforts could not be sustained owing to lack of 
skilled manpower. The Organization therefore considered it urgent to 
streamline the functioning of the planning units of ministries of 
health and, to this end, endeavoured to train manpower consisting of 
a multidisciplinary team in the concepts and practices of the 
techniques and processes of management suitable to the situations 
prevailing in the country concerned. Learning by doing was the 
method chosen for this purpose. This certainly bore fruit as it was 
seen that the recent evaluation of the HPA strategy and its 
implementation at the country level was actually organized by the 
planning cells of health ministries as the focal point. This 
evaluation effort further strengthened the planning cell through the 
practical experience of organizing and playing a leading role in the 
multidisciplinary exercise. 

Another development in this area has been the involvement of 
the community in managing health development activities in their own 
setting. Although this seemed difficult to practise at the beginning, 
the module used to train villagers to acquire management skills and 
ultimately take the responsibility for running health programmes as 
a self-managed village activity has been proved successful in 
Thailand. 

HEALTH SYSTEMS RFSEARCH (HSR) 

This programme continued to be a priority area based on the 
recommendation of the SEA Advisory Committee on Medical Research 
(sEA/ACMR). Under the auspices of the SEAIACMR, both health systems 
reaearch and health behaviour reaearch (HBR) are being promoted. 
Concept papers on both HSR and HBR have been developed and considered 
by the SEAIACMR. A practical work-plan is being designed for 
stimulating HSR in the Region based on an assessment of the existing 
situation in this regard in the countries. To stimulate HSR further, 
one of the major strategies has been to bring the health service 
authorities in closer contact with the researchers so as to analyse 
the health service problems and identify priority areas of research 
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in order to undertake relevant research as a joint effort. A number 
of HSR projects which were supported by WHO were in the fields of 
cost analysis of PHC, community participation in EPI, utilization 
pattern of health services, and the impact of drug policies. 
Manpower training is another area supported by WHO, since the lack 
of trained researchers in this field is conaidered a constraint. 

HEALTB LEGISLATION 

Successful implementation of health-forall strategies requires 
appropriate legislative support for health development. The 
Organization collaborates with the Member States in developing, 
modifying or strengthening the existing legislation in order to 
serve national health development policies and HFA strategies 
better. Efforts are continuing in Indonesia, with WHO collabo- 
ration, to prepare a draft Health Act. The Health Legislation 
Unit at WHO headquarters continues to collaborate with Member 
Countries in promoting the exchange of information on health 
legislation. 

ORGANIZATION OF HEALTH SYSTEMS BASED 
ON PRIMARY HEALTH CARE (PHC) 

The health infrastructure continued to expand and the coverage of 
population with health care further increased in all the countries 
of the Region. Evaluation of national health-for-all strategies by 
the Member Countries, however, pointed to the need for further 
orientation of national health systems, including the organizational 
structure, operational management and monitoring of primary health 
care development. 

The key supportive strategies for primary health care are 
receiving greater attention as are efforts to improve the quality of 
services. These include, in particular, the involvement of the 
communities and intersectoral actions for primary health care 
development, referral system support, development of middle-level 
health managers, and primary health care for the urban poor. 
Innovations in community involvement in planning and implementation 
at local level have yielded encouraging results, especially in 
Thailand. 

A whole range of efforts to improve different aspects of 
national primary health care programmes are continuing in the 
countries of the Region. In Bangladesh, PHC efforts are now 
concentrated on the target group of mothers and young children which 
is manifested in the orientation training of health officers at 
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upazilla level with emphasis on management, particularly of the 
maternal and child health component of primary health care. In 
Bhutan, the Health Department undertook an action-cum-research 
programme in Mongar district to establish a comprehensive model of a 
PHC system in a district with the concurrent adaptation of the 
hospital referral system and management procedures as well as the 
streamlining of volunteer health workers at the grassroots. In 
Burma, the People's Health Programme is being extended and the 
training of community health workers continued, with the focus on 
quality and competence. As a mark of achievement, the Ayadaw 
Township's primary health care programme was awarded the Sasakawa 
Health Prize at the Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly in May 1986. 
In DPR Korea, while the qualitative improvement of all aspects of 
health care by the use of available technologies continues, primary 
health care coverage through a well-established health infrastructure 
is universal. In Mongolia, the model PHC package in Huvsgul Aimak 
was evaluated and found useful. This has led to its expansion to 
five additional somons in the Aimak and a decision to transfer the 
model also to Gobi-Altai Aimak. In Maldives, while mobile health 
teams successfully extended the outreach of the central and regional 
hospitals to the populations in far-flung atolls, epidemiological 
surveillance and the control of communicable diseases were effec- 
tively integrated into the national PHC network. In Nepal, the 
community health leader scheme is being evaluated in the context of 
the integrated health care district with a view to improving the 
scheme further for involving the community in the development and 
management of primary health care. In Sri Lanka, in order to provide 
better managerial support to the three-tier primary health care 
infrastructure, middle-level health officers were trained with 
emphasis on monitoring, referral support and logistics. In Thailand, 
two innovative approaches, viz., the self-managed village-based 
development of primary health care through technical cooperation 
among developing villages (TCDV) and the basic minimum needs 
programme involving four cooperating ministries, have become success 
stories. 

In all these activities, WHO has been providing necessary 
technical and financial cooperation. In addition, several activities 
were initiated through the regional promotion and development 
programme for primary health care. Good progress was noted in the 
establishment of national and regional networks of PHC to promote 
the sharing of information and expertise among the countries. A 
methodological framework for the systematic analysis of intersectoral 
actions was developed for use by the countries. A regional manual on 
the strategies and processes of development of middle-level health 
managers was formulated as a basis for preparing national strategies 
and programmes in strengthening PHC management. Specific studies and 
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action research were undertaken in the countries to develop improved 
methods and procedures for referral support, and for urban primary 
health care. 

HEALTH WPOWW. DEVELOPnPNT 

The efficiency and effectiveness of any health system is, to a great 
extent, dependent on the quality and quantity of the manpower 
supporting it. However, in spite of the continuous efforts of the 
Member States to develop health manpower, the problem of shortage of 
appropriate and adequate manpower to support the national health 
systems persists. The principle of health services manpower develop- 
ment (HSMD), i.e., development of manpower to suit the needs of the 
health services, is well known, but the wide gap between the 
producers and users of health manpower continued, and the lack of 
serious and purposive dialogue and joint planning for manpower 
development is yet to be overcome in most countries. The insistence 
on sophistication to maintain universally accepted and professionally 
high standards on the one hand, and down-to-earth requirement 
defined as the minimum needs of the health services in the face of 
the enormity of manpower shortage and the relative paucity of 
resources on the other, could not yet be reconciled. This knotty 
dilemma can be solved only by political will and hard national 
decisions for the benefit of the teeming millions who are in need 
of minimal health services to maintain an acceptable level of 
health. 

The Organization has been endeavouring to encourage countries 
to establish HSMD mechanisms for fostering an information-based 
dialogue between the users and producers of health manpower. Thus, 
in Burma, functional links are being forged to bring about better 
cohesion between education and service activities, especially in 
relation to reorientation and curricula development; in Sri Lanka, 
an effort is being made to determine the functional role of doctors 
within the overall framework of the need for manpower to implement 
the HFA strategy in discussion with professional bodies, health 
services, the universities and community leaders with a view to 
reorientating the training and curricula based on this role; in 
Thailand, an effective forum for adequate dialogue between the 
health services and the univeraittes/training institutions is being 
developed at the central level for the coordination of health 
manpower. WHO has been supporting these efforts technically. In 
addition, there is an effort by the national authorities to develop 
a subsystem for providing health manpower information within the 
framework of the national health information system. In this 
area, WHO undertook promotional activities in Bangladesh, India, 
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Indonesia and Nepal, especially in respect of information regarding 
paramedical and auxiliary personnel. 

While the production of manpower relevant to the needs of the 
health system is being strengthened, efforts are simultaneously 
being made to streamline the utilization of available manpower so as 
to optimize their contribution to health development. Emphasis has 
been laid also on improving all aspects of health personnel manage- 
ment, including supervision. Sharpening the job description for each 
category of health worker, introduction of sound supervisory 
practices permitting frank dialogue between the workers and the 
supervisors, organization of task-oriented training based on 
well-defined job descriptions and personnel management, and the 
training of the supervisory staff are some of the activities which 
are being supported by WHO. Continuing education has been identified 
as a priority to maintain the knowledge and skill of health workers 
of all categories at a high level by absorbing newer knowledge and 
techniques to meet the changing needs of the health system. WHO has 
been providing technical support in this area, especially in 
identifying training needs, training trainers and developing 
training materials. 

PUBLIC INFORMATION AND EDUCATION FOR HEALTH 

With the increasing thrust towards ensuring community involvement 
and participation in activities for health system development, a new 
dimension has been added to the role of public information and 
education for health (IEH). Several initiatives have been taken by 
Member Countries, in collaboration with WHO, to enlarge the degree 
of involvement of the media in health development, and, at the same 
time, to enhance the communication skills of both professional and 
non-professional health workers. The emphasis has been on bringing 
the health information and health education sectors closer for 
interdigitating and integrating in a mutually supportive manner to 
develop a well-informed community that could take right decisions 
towards maintaining positive health at both personal and community 
levels. At the professional level, Member Countries in the Region 
have also taken steps to strengthen the training of health workers 
in health information and education. In addition, steps have been 
taken to achieve greater mobility of health personnel to encourage 
interpersonal communication. With communications technology under- 
going rapid changes, an attempt has been made also to encourage the 
use of the most effective and appropriate media for communication - 
ranging from folk media to video - to enable the message to get 
across to the target audiences most effectively, based on the 
prevailing socio-cultural situations. 
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The RPD programme continues with its objective of strengthening 
national research capability, coordinating research activities to 
solve priority health problems, and promoting research to facilitate 
the use of existing and emerging scientific knowledge. The 
South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Medical Research (SEAIACMR) 
has not only provided a sound framework for developing research in 
support of HFA12000 but also emphasized the need for stimulating 
health services and health behavioural research and has developed 
their conceptual bases, which are now being elaborated into a plan 
of action. With the constant support of the SEAIAW, the Regional 
Office has been able to establish a research management system in 
support of and in coordination with the national health research 
management institutions and a network of collaborating centres 
distributed throughout the Region. Interlinkages between the 
national research councils or analogous bodies in the countries on 
the one hand, and the SEAIACMR and the Global ACMR on the other, 
have been further strengthened by frank and open dialogues through 
periodic meetings. In addition, at the interregional level, close 
collaboration in developing research and in exchanging information 
on common issues between the South-East Asia and Western Pacific 
regions has been growing steadily. South-East Asia is the only 
region which has its own resources for research promotion and 
development under the intercountry programme to the extent of at 
least 5 per cent of the total Regular Budget for the Region in each 
biennium. In addition, the WHO country budgets also allocate 
funds for research according to national situations. The two 
together usually amount to 8-10 per cent of the total regular 
budget. Around 120 projects have been completed so far under this 
programme. 

As for the training of research manpower and institutional 
development to facilitate the attainment of self-reliance in 
research, training courses in research protocol development and 
research management were organized in several Member States. In 
addition, visiting scientist grantslresearch training grants were 
awarded to national researchers to enhance their knowledge and skill 
and gain experience, as well as to exchange views with researchers 
in or outside their countries. 

The programme has been constantly in search of appropriate 
national institutions for designation as collaborating centres with 
appropriate terms of reference based on the available expertise and 
facilities. Some of these centres have been supported in developing 
activities related to research, including training within the 
framework of their terms of reference. 
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Regional RPD activities continued to be supplemented and 
complemented by the special programmes administered by WHO 
headquarters in the respective fields, namely, the UNDPIWorld 
Bank/WHO Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical 
Diseases, the WHO Special Programme of Research, Development and 
Research Training in Human Reproduction, and the WHO Research and 
Action Programme on Diarrhoea1 Diseases. 

NUTRITION 

Although an adequate level of nutrition is fundamental to health 
protection and promotion, the problem of malnutrition continued to 
persist in most countries of the Region. The range of nutritional 
deficiency diseases in the Region is rather wide and includes 
protein-energy malnutrition (PEM), iodine-deficiency disorders (IDD), 
vitamin A deficiency blindness and nutritional anaemia. The basic 
reasons for these nutritional disorders are obviously multisectoral 
in nature. However, only recently, through the catalytic efforts of 
the Organization, has it been possible to generate a combined 
multisectoral thrust including health, agriculture, education and 
rural development to tackle malnutrition in some countries. 

In this field, WHO'S collaborative activities involve a 
variety of approaches, namely (i) enhancement of national nutritional 
capabilities; (ii) development of the nutrition component of PHC; 
(iii) creation/expansion of nutrition surveillance capacity in the 
countries; (iv) streamlining of national intervention activities to 
control specific deficiency diseases, e.g. IDD, xerophthalmia, and 
anaemia due to iron deficiency, and (v) exchange of information in 
regard to all aspects of nutrition. 

To streamline the programme on nutrition, WHO promoted the 
establishment of a mechanism for the coordination of nutritional 
activities at national level. It is gratifying that nine out of 
eleven countries in this region now have nutrition units or 
analogous bodies in their ministries of health for multisectoral 
nutritional activities, supported by national and/or external 
agencies, including WHO, UNICEF, the World Bank and US AID. WHO has 
primarily been involved in providing technical and scientific 
support to the countries in programme planning and implementation, 
developing information support systems and evaluating programme 
activities. 

WHO contributed towards the strengthening of the National 
Institute of Public Health Nutrition in Bangladesh in respect of its 
laboratory facilities and research planning; collaborated in develop- 
ing national nutrition strategies in Bhutan; supported manpower 
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training and collaborated in the joint WHO-UNICEF-Government 
programme on nutrition funded by Italy in Burma; extended technical 
support in organizing the first nutritional baseline survey and 
monitoring the nutritional status of preschool children in DPR 
Korea; provided support for strengthening the nutrition activities 
of the National Institute of Nutrition and the All-India Institute 
of Hygiene and Public Health in India; assisted in streamlining 
national nutrition surveillance efforts in Indonesia; strengthened 
the national nutrition capabilities in Nepal through the joint 
WHO-UNICEF nutrition project funded by Italy, and technically 
supported the Health Ministry in Sri Lanka to undertake a series of 
cross-sectional nutrition surveys. 

At the regional level, there have been several encouraging 
developments, viz., formulation of the Regional Iodine-Deficiency 
Disorders (IDD) Control Programme, streamlining of the regional 
xerophthalmia/vitamin A deficiency blindness control activities, 
development of a process for the dissemination of nutrition 
information, and the initiation of a regional network for training 
in nutrition. Besides, several research projects related to various 
aspects of nutrition have also been supported by WHO. 

ORAL HEALTH 

Epidemiological studies in several countries of the Region have 
shown that while dental caries in children and periodontal diseases 
in adults are common oral health problems, oral cancer due to the 
prevailing tobacco habits of the people is an emerging problem. 
These findings have helped create a greater awareness of oral 
health, especially in the preventive actions against oral diseases 
using the framework of school health services and primary health 
care. The major thrust of WHO support in this area was concentrated 
on the training of manpower, development of tea~hingllearnin~ 
materials, supply of appropriate literature, epidemiological studies 
to assess the problems, and the planning and implementation of 
national intervention programmes. 

ACCIDENT PREVENTION 

Although increasing rates of morbidity and mortality due to accidents 
are recognized as a health problem, because of the multisectoral 
nature of the problem coupled with the lack of definitive national 
policies in this regard, the progress of programme development in 
this area has been slow in the countries of the Region. Moreover, 
there is no reliable information on the nature and extent of the 
problem based on epidemiological studies. Efforts so far made in the 
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countries mainly relate to traffic accidents, although accidents at 
home and at the place of work (agriculture and industry) are no less 
important. WHO is promoting the concepts of prevention of accidents 
and stimulating epidemiological studies through seminars and work- 
shops. One of the regional workshops held in Delhi was on  urn 
Injuries : epidemiology and prevention". Epidemiological studies on 
accidents have been initiated in Nepal and Sri Lanka, while working 
models for community participation in accident prevention are being 
developed in Thailand. 

MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH (MCH) INCLUDING 
FAMILY PLANNING (PO) 

Mothers and children constitute a major target group for health 
development in all the countries of the Region, not only because the 
two together form more than fifty per cent of the total population 
but also because they are the group most vulnerable to malnutrition, 
infection and disease. High infant and maternal mortality along with 
high fertility rates prevailing in most countries are the major 
causes of low life expectancy at birth in .several countries. 
Moreover, a high fertility rate leading to the rapid growth of 
population nullifies to a great extent the efforts for socio-economic 
development. Hence MCH and family planning activities as an integral 
part of health and socio-economic development efforts continued to 
be accorded high priority in all countries of the Region. WHO'S 
collaborative activities were concentrated on training manpower, 
evaluating ongoing programmes, strengthening and further expanding 
the programmes to achieve wider and effective coverage, instituting 
research on priority areas, especially in the operational aspects, 
and improving the relevant information base and information dissemi- 
nation. In the field of training, a multidisciplinary approach has 
been introduced whereby training is being imparted by a team 
consisting of an obstetrician/gynaecologist, a paediatrician and a 
specialist in community medicine. The training consists of both 
technical and managerial components. Efforts have been made to 
organize this new type of training through a consortium of institu- 
tions, especially in Burma, India, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand. 

A series of innovative approaches have been introduced in the 
MCH/FP programmes in the countries, namely, assessment of the quality 
of services and surveillance of consumer satisfaction in respect of 
the voluntary sterilization programme in Bangladesh; intensive 
training of "lethes" in Burma; introduction of special health care 
support services for newborn infants with low birthweight in DPR 
Korea; introduction of home-based mother records (HBMR) in India for 
monitoring health status during pregnancy and lactation in mothers 
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and during the first five years of life of the children; the develop- 
ment of an MCH/PP integrated package programme in Indonesia consist- 
ing of MCH care, immunization, provision of IUD/contraceptive pills, 
growth monitoring and oral rehydration therapy; intensive training 
of traditional birth attendants in Maldives, inclusion of activities 
to prevent and control acute respiratory diseases in infants and 
children to reduce their morbidity and mortality rates as an integral 
component of the MCH programme, in Mongolia; strengthening the mana- 
gerial component of MCH training in Nepal; initiation of a monitoring 
system to enable in-depth assessment of the quality and coverage of 
MCH care in Sri Lanka; and studies to improve infant feeding patterns 
in Thailand. In all these activities WHO provided technical support. 

A number of research projects related to the "risk approach" 
in MCH care, indicators for physical and psychosocial development in 
children, epidemiological studies on the growth of infants and 
children, assessment of the relative importance of factors leading 
to a high infant mortality rate and feeding patterns in infants, 
were undertaken during the period under review. 

WORKERS' HEALTH 

The development of programmes in this area was based on a regional 
consultative meeting held in late 1973 and attended by representa- 
tives of the countries of the Region. Since then, WHO'S collaborative 
programme in this field has been developed in Bangladesh, Burma, 
India, Indonesia and Sri Lanka. The major component8 of this 
collaboration have been in the areas of programme planning, training 
of personnel in various aspects of workers' health, development of 
occupational health services including laboratory support, and the 
development of appropriate legislation. 

H W T H  OF THE ELDFXLY 

With increasing life expectancy at birth, the age structure of the 
population has been changing and in some countries the number of 
elderly people has been showing an increasing trend. The health 
problems of the elderly have therefore surfaced as an emerging issue 
of public health importance in some countries. The activities in 
this area, however, are being developed as a part of the general 
health services with emphasis on the promotion of the traditional 
family norm, since in this region elderly people occupy a place of 
respect and receive physical and psychosocial support from the 
younger members of the family. National committees on the health of 
the elderly have been formed in several countries and are making 
efforts to develop suitable activities in this area. Bangladesh, 
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Burma, Indonesia and Thailand were provided technical consultations 
for developing activities on community-based geriatric self-care, 
health education for the elderly and epidemiological studies on the 
health of the elderly. 

PROMOTION AND PROTECTION OF MENTAL HEALTH 

Until recently, the health programmes in mental health in this 
region were limited to dealing with people who are already mentally 
sick. It is gratifying that the promotive and preventive aspects of 
mental health have now been given due priority in programme develop- 
ment. Moreover, efforts have also been made to draw attention to the 
influence of psychosocial factors in the promotion of health and 
human development and have resulted in defining the indicators of 
mental health in its various facets. These indicators were further 
analysed so as to identify those which could be improved by existing 
technology. These efforts have made it possible, in India, to 
develop a training package for recognizing psychosocial problems in 
children and adults among general outpatients leading to appropriate 
intervention actions. Following the successful development of tools 
to identify families most in need of promotive and preventive 
intervention, it has been possible now in Indonesia and Sri Lanka to 
implement home-based early stimulation programmes for children at 
risk of suboptimal psychosocial development. 

Alcohol and drug abuse has threatened to be not only a health 
problem but also a difficult socio-economic problem in several 
countries. This changing situation has now led to increasing interest 
in India, Nepal and Sri Lanka in developing control programmes in 
this area similar to those in Burma and Thailand, which have ongoing 
drug abuse control programmes supported by UNFDAC with the technical 
collaboration of WHO for the past several years. India has now been 
developing the "camp approach" to the detoxification and treatment 
of drug-dependent persons. Nepal has been supported by WHO in 
planning a national drug abuse control programme based on a workshop 
with expertise from within and outside the country. Sri Lanka, faced 
with a sudden rise in drug abuse cases, has developed a control 
programme, under which detoxification camps have been working 
effectively and work on the prevention of "first-heroin-use" 
focusing on "offer situation" has been taken up. 

In the field of mental and neurological disorders, several 
indicators have been developed and are being used to assess the 
quality of psychiatric care in a number of countries in the Region, 
and this development has stimulated action to improve the services 
for mental and neurological cases. The major effort, however, has 
been directed towards the prevention and early detection of these 
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disorders through the training of health workers in community- 
oriented mental health care and appropriate health education using 
the PHC infrastructure. 

PROMOTION OF WVIROWENTAL HEALTH 

A mid-decade review in terms of the targets shows that six out of 
nine countries (having Decade programmes) are likely to meet their 
targets for water but only four may meet those for sanitation. In 
all countries, water supply enjoys wide popular support, while 
sanitation continues to receive a low priority. 

A hard look is once again needed at the procedures tradi- 
tionally followed in planning and implementing rural water supply 
and sanitation projects. The gap between planners and the people must 
be bridged by the adoption of the PHC approach with greater community 
involvement, including the involvement of women and disadvantaged 
groups at all stages. Primary health care workers and others at the 
community level must be harnessed for bridging this gap. A proper 
mix between hardware and software components has to be found so that 
communities can operate and maintain their own facilities, protect 
their water sources and adopt hygienic practices. In this endeavour, 
essential back-up support from referral levels must he ensured and 
the existing institutions remodelled appropriately. Proper 
intersectoral coordination has yet to be achieved. WHO has been 
working with the governments to find the answers to these issues. 

As mentioned earlier, community water supply programmes 
continue to make headway in achieving greater coverage. WHO 
supported the countries in human resource and institutional 
development, application of appropriate technology, information 
system development, and resource mobilization. The Regional Office 
carried out a programme review and evaluation of the regional 
programme and participated in an interregional meeting at Lima, 
Peru, which took a second look at the monitoring and evaluation 
strategy. Under the UNDP-funded interregional "Decade Advisory 
Services Project", a project planning and implementation guideline 
document entitled "Achieving Success in Community Water Supply and 
Sanitation Project" was prepared in 1985, and is being used by the 
programmes. In the light of this guideline, country reviews are in 
progress in five countries of the Region to plan steps for 
realigning the national institutions at both programme and project 
levels so as to reduce the gap between the people and the planners 
leading to effective community involvement in planning and 
management as well as intersectoral collaboration and coordination. 
Greater emphasis is being laid also on women's involvement, and 
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studies to develop methodologies for the better participation of 
women are being implemented in four countries. 

On account of rising costs and the decline in the availa- 
bility of financial resources for water supply and sanitation 
schemes, the countries are being assisted in assessing and mobilizing 
resources through donor consultations to seek the financing of a set 
of priority projects as identified by the government. 

Appropriate and lorcost technology is very important for 
optimizing the use of available resources and accelerating coverage 
in the Decade. A number of research studies on appropriate lorcost 
practical solutions suited to the country's needs and field 
situationswere therefore initiated in five countries of the Region. 

In the areas of the environmental health, rural and urban 
development and housing settlement, an intercountry workshop has 
been conducted for developing policy guidelines and research studies 
on indoor air quality in rural housing conditions. Guidelines on 
"Environmental Health Aspects of Industrial and Housing Estates" and 
strategies for pollution control have been prepared for the use of 
the Member States. 

During the reporting period, steady progress was made in the 
promotion of chemical safety and the control of environmental 
hazards. UNDP agreed to launch a joint WHO-UNDP project on the 
control of environmental health hazards in DPRK. Another WHO-UNDP 
project on the control of environmental health hazards covering a 
wide range of actions with a UNDP investment of US $1 000 000 has 
been prepared as an intercountry activity. The activities of the 
health-related monitoring project and human exposure assessment 
locations (HEAL) programme, monitoring both air and water quality 
under the global GEMS in selected countries, continued. 

DIAGNOSTIC, THERAPEUTIC AND REHABILITATIVE TECHNOWGY 

The major thrust of WHO collaboration in the area of diagnostic 
technology continued to he in the fields of development of technical 
and managerial manpower, introduction of appropriate technology in 
the diagnosis of priority diseases, and improvement in the quality 
of the laboratory work to provide effective support to primary health 
care programmes. Appropriate laboratory technologies were introduced 
through the training of personnel and the diaenostic facilities were 
strengthened through the supply of reagents and equipment. In-service 
training programmes were supported with a view to improving the 
technical competence of the laboratory personnel, particularly in 
peripheral laboratories. WHO also collaborated in the strengthening 
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of national programmes for the production and standardization of 
commonly-used microbiological reagents and supported national activi- 
ties to introduce rapid diagnostic techniques in both central as well 
as regional laboratories. With a view to enhancing the reliability of 
laboratory investigations while providing support to both epidemio- 
logical investigations and diagnosis of diseases, quality control 
methods were introduced in the activities of health laboratory ser- 
vices in several countries. To begin with, at least three countries 
have now developed national quality control systems in clinical 
chemistry. Nationals from the countries were also trained in quality 
control in haematology and microbiology. Although a beginning has 
thus been made in this field, much more still remains to be done. 

In most countries radiological services need to be further 
developed to give adequate support to primary health care at first 
referral level. One of the constraints continued to be inadequate 
facilities for services as well as the lack of training of radio- 
technicians and radiotherapists. Quality control in radiotherapy is 
still a neglected area. WHO collaborated in reviewing the existing 
situation in regard to radiology and radio-protection and the 
utilization of basic radiological service (BRS) machines in Burma, 
Indonesia, Nepal and Thailand. The Organization continued to support 
intercomparison dosimetry to minimize exposure of health workers to 
radiation. 

In the field of therapeutic technology, WHO has actively 
promoted the concept of essential drugs by collaborating with nine 
countries of the Region in developing rational drug policies and 
management based on the concept of essential drugs. Almost all 
countriea in the Region have now prepared lists of essential drugs 
and established mechanisms for their updating. However, the 
countries have yet to rationalize their procurement/production 
systems. A great deal of technical and managerial inputs will be 
required also for streamlining storage and distribution systems so 
as to ensure timely supply of required quantities of essential drugs 
for the primary health care programmes. WHO has been collaborating 
with several countries in strengthening drug information, e.g., 
India, Indonesia, Nepal and Thailand. A manual on essential drugs 
for community health workers is under preparation. WHO also 
supported drug utilization studies, including the establishment of 
centres for the monitoring of adverse drug reactions. One of the 
important activities of this programme was to enable countries to 
estimate the quantities of essential drugs required for primary 
health care on a realistic basis. To this end, the WHO Action 
Programme on Drugs has developed a drug quantification manual, which 
is intended to assist countries in quantifying drug requirements 
based on standardized treatment and the number of treatment episodes 
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at the health care facilities. Nepal and Sri Zanka are now planning 
to put this manual into operation to assess their drug needs for 
PHC. 

WHO has been assisting countries in attaining self-reliance 
wherever possible for the production of vaccines. At least three 
countries in this region have developed the technological competence 
and capability to produce EPI vaccines. The Organization has 
collaborated with India in the transfer of technology for oral polio 
vaccine production. Burma, Indonesia and Thailand have plans for 
introducing appropriate technology for the production of viral 
vaccines against rabies, measles, polio and hepatitis 8.  WHO is 
actively assisting the countries in technology assessment. 

With a view to assisting those countries which have not yet 
developed comprehensive quality control programmes, WHO has 
established three collaborative centres for the quality control of 
pharmaceuticals. These collaborating centres can be utilized for the 
training of national personnel in quality assurance or for referring 
drugs for analysis to determine their quality. 

TRADITIONAL MEDICINE 

Traditional systems of medicine continued to provide health care, 
particularly in rural areas, in several countries of the Region. WHO 
collaborated with the countries in utilizing this manpower resource 
for promoting primary health care programmes. It provided support 
also in reviewing their training programmes, in strengthening 
national units for the production and standardization of commonly 
used traditional medicines (herbal medicines), and in evaluating 
some of the traditional remedies for common ailments through primary 
health care. 

Community-based disability prevention and rehabilitation has evoked 
heightened awareness and interest in several countries of the 
Region. Evaluation of pilot projects in Burma, India, Indonesia and 
Sri Lanka has established the feasibility and coat-effectiveness of 
a community-based approach in rehabilitating the disabled as an 
integral part of primary health care. Activities based on these 
concepts are being planned for implementation in the other countries 
so as- to afford mo;e extensive coverage of the population both in 
respect of preventing disabilities and in tne rehabilitation of the 
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IMMUNIZATION 

The expanded programme on immunization (EPI) in the countries of the 
Region continued to follow the five-point strategy of integrated 
development with PHC, training of adequate and appropriate manpower, 
mobilization of adequate resources, continuous evaluation and use of 
feedback information to achieve the target of coverage and disease 
reduction, and, finally, health services research to solve problems 
related to the programme. 

Within this framework, the strategies of EPI continued to be 
implemented in the Member States as an essential component of primary 
health care in the context of general health services. As a result, 
various aspects of EPI are now integrated with the total efforts for 
the development and strengthening of the general health services 
based on PHC. This is encouraging in that EPI, by its very nature, 
must be a continuing health activity and must therefore be inter- 
digitated with all relevant aspects of the general health services. 

National comprehensive reviews of EPI and immunization 
coverage surveys are often combined with reviews of selected aspects 
of PHC. These are now being routinely carried out in almost all the 
countries of the Region to analyse the strengths and weaknesses with 
a view to improving performance. This has encouraged corrective 
measures baaed on the recommendations of the review teams. Immuni- 
zation coverage surveys, in addition to the analysis of routine 
service and epidemiological data, are being regularly used by many 
countries to evaluate the performance of the EPI programme, its 
effectiveness and efficiency. It is gratifying that the available 
data on the incidence of some of the target diseases show a downward 
trend in some countries, indicating the impact of the programme. 

The joint WHO/UNICEF statement on "Planning Principles for 
Accelerated Immunization Activities" published this year has been 
useful in preparing and/or implementing plans to promote and step up 
imunization activities. 

DISEASE VECTOR CONTROL 

Disease vector control measures adopted in the countries of the 
Region continued to be mostly limited to insecticide spraying with 
the available compounds, e.g., DDT, BHC and Malathion. DOT is still 
the most commonly used insecticide. Around 14 species of malaria 
vectors have now been reported to be resistant to one or more 
insecticides but operationally only two of them are really impeding 
progress in the control of malaria, namely, A. culicifaciea and 
A. aconitus in India. Two important factors which are primarily 
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responsible for the setback in controlling malaria vectors are 
decreasing indoor spraying due to insufficient supply of the 
insecticide, and lack of community participation. While community 
participation is being encouraged through health education, coordi- 
nation among national, international and bilateral agencies is being 
promoted for the mobilization of resources to ensure the supply of 
adequate quantities of insecticides. WHO also collaborated with 
governments in organizing research on innovative control methods 
which are cost-effective and culturally acceptable to the community. 

Malaria continued to be a major communicable disease in at least 
eight countries of the Region. During the period under review, the 
malaria situation showed some improvement in terms of reduction of 
incidence in only two countries, namely, India and Thailand, while 
it remained the same in the remaining air countries. The technical 
problems of vector resistance to insecticides and parasite resistance 
to drugs persisted. The menace of P. falciparum continued. The 
situation was further complicated by large-scale population movement, 
refractory behaviour of some vectors and reluctance of the community 
in accepting indoor spray. From the point of view of resources, 
there are shortages of trained epidemiological and managerial 
manpower and inadequate supply of insecticide. 

In order to deal with these adverse factors, the countries 
are making efforts to develop realistic policies and programmes to 
rationalize the use of new antimalaria drugs, viz., mefloquine, to 
adopt an integrated vector control methodology including bio- 
environmental measures, to stimulate community participation and 
intersectoral cooperation, and to mobilize internal and external 
resources to maintain the smooth supply of appropriate insecticides. 
In addition, training programmes in both technical and managerial 
aspects were organized. 

Because of the changing nature of the problem and emphasis on 
control rather than eradication, the process of integration of 
malaria control programmes with the general health services was 
actively pursued and the control strategies were adapted to local 
epidemiological situations and the availability of resources. 

Applied field research, apart from on-going studies on 
drug-resistant malaria, was supported by WHO. Independent 
evaluations of the malaria control programmes in the countries and 
the coordination of antimalaria measures among neighbouring 
countries also continued to be promoted. 
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PABASITIC DISEASES 

The programme against parasitic diseases in the Region was primarily 
directed towards the control of intestinal parasitic diseases, 
filariasis and leishmaniasis. Control of schistosomiasis and 
guineaworm was also continuing in focal areas in some countries. The 
Organization has been providing technical support in the fields of 
epidemiological assessment, control activities, evaluation of 
programmes, training of personnel and development of research. 

DIARRHOW DISEASES 

Diarrhoea1 diseases have been recognized as one of the major reasons 
for high infant mortality in several countries of the Region, 
leading to the development of control programmes with the immediate 
objective of reducing mortality due to these diseases and the 
long-term objective of morbidity reduction. The major strategy to 
achieve the objective of reduction of mortality has been prompt 
treatment by oral rehydration therapy (OUT). The countries have now 
developed capacities to a great extent to produce the appropriate 
packages of oral rehydration salts either through large-scale 
manufacture or through small-scale cottage industry type of 
production or a combination of both. However, these efforts need 
further stimulation to make the countries self-reliant. To achieve 
proper and timely OUT and ensure appropriate nutrition of the 
patients, it is also necessary to train the mothers and other 
members of the family and the community. To this end, health 
education activities have also been developed and supported. In 
addition, the training of relevant health workers in the 
epidemiological and therapeutic aspects of diarrhoea1 diseases 
and the management training of programme managers have been 
supported by WHO, particularly through the three WHO Collaborating 
Centres in Calcutta, Dhaka and Jakarta. WHO has provided technical 
support also in evaluation and research activities under this 
programme. 

ACUTE RESPIRATORY INFECTIONS (MI) 

Following the resolution adopted by the Regional Committee at its 
thirty-sixth session in 1983, efforts have been continued to 
stimulate the countries to organize activities in the field of ARI. 
It is gratifying that the Member States have now recognized the 
importance of ARI control, especially in the reduction of the high 
infant mortality, and initiated action to develop national ARI 
control programmes in eight countries. The Post-graduate Institute 
of Medical Education and Research in Chandigarh, India, has been 
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designated as the WHO Collaborating Centre for ARI Training and 
Research. Owing to the multi-etiological nature of ARI and the 
varied situations prevailing in the countries, the initial 
activities have been mainly directed towards feasibility studies for 
programme development, epidemiological studies to provide an 
information base for programme planning, etiological studies to 
understand the nature of the problem, studies on factors associated 
with the risk of morbidity and mortality due to ARI, and pilot 
community studies in urban and rural situations for the management 
and control of ARI through the PHC approach. 

TUBERCULOSIS 

Despite the fact that tuberculosis control programmes have been 
operating in most countries for many years, the disease continues to 
be a major public health problem. The strategies of national 
programmes in the Member States are mainly based on immunization 
with BCG, case-finding and treatment. With the introduction of the 
multidrug regimen to treat infectious cases promptly with the aim of 
reducing transmission, the chances of controlling the disease have 
increased. However, the problems of identifying infectious cases as 
early as possible, providing adequate supplies of drugs and ensuring 
proper multidrug therapy, require not only physical facilities, 
trained manpower and resources but also an effective organizational 
infrastructure and managerial skills. Hence, WHO support has been 
provided to meet some of these needs through technical advice, 
training of personnel and mobilization of resources. In addition, 
WHO has also stimulated research related to therapy, immunology and 
prophylaxis in some countries. 

Based on the success of the multidrug regimen for leprosy in cutting 
down the period of treatment and diminishing the possibility of 
resistance and thereby facilitating better management of the control 
programme, most countries of the Region facing this problem have now 
introduced this treatment regimen to fight leprosy. However, the 
social stigma associated with leprosy contributed to low rates of 
case detection, irregular treatment and inadequate case-holding, 
which impeded the progress of the control programmes. The 
Organization provided technical support in strengthening the 
infrastructure of the programme, training manpower, procuring drugs, 
organizing research and evaluating programme activities. Research on 
the development of an immunizing agent against leprosy has been 
continuing under the joint UNDPl~orld ~anklWH0 Special Programme on 
Tropical Diseases Research, and a number of candidate vaccines are 
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now ready for field trial. In the field of leprosy control, 
nongovernmental agencies (NGOs) have played a significant role both 
in providing resources and in actual service development. 

In some Member States in the Region, the problem of STD is creating 
concern because of the increasing incidence of these diseases and 
their human, economic and social implications. As a result, STD 
control programmes mainly directed towards gonorrhoea and syphilis 
are being implemented in several countries. The national programmes 
on STD have been supported by WHO through strengthening diagnostic 
facilities, organizing treatment centres, training health staff and 
promoting health education. 

A new dimension to the problem of STD has been recently added 
by the impending risk of acquired immuno-deficiency syndrome (AIDS). 
Although there has so far been no reported indigenous case of AIDS 
in the South-East Asia Region, the high fatality rate due to AIDS 
and the possibility of its introduction in the Region have become 
matters of concern in the Member States. Nine countries have 
established task forces, reviewed the situation regarding the 
possibility of introduction of the disease, and developed guidelines 
to prevent it. WHO organized a Consultation on AIDS in December 1985 
which discussed all technical aspects of the disease based on 
available information. The countries have been kept informed about 
the recent developments on the scientific and public health aspects 
of the disease and appropriate measures are being taken according to 
the needs of the situation in the Region. 

O m  COMHUNICLUILE DISEASES 

Dengue haemorrhagic fever (DHF) is still limited to Burma, Indonesia 
and Thailand as a public health problem. The data generated by the 
prospective studies on the various epidemiological, entomological, 
pathological and clinical aspects of the disease in four countries 
(three affected and one unaffected) are now being analysed and are 
expected to throw further light on these aspects of the disease. The 
WHO Collaborating Centre for DHF in Thailand has been engaged in 
developing a vaccine against DHF. 

As for viral hepatitis, it is now established that non-A and 
non-B types of viruses are the major causes of viral hepatitis in 
this region. While virus A hepatitis infection is quite common and 
generally mild, the occurrence of virus B hepatitis in some countries 
has created concern. Hence, a number of studies on viral B hepatitis 
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have been undertaken in this region. One of the interesting findings 
of these research activities is that hepatitis B vaccine can success- 
fully prevent placental transmission of HBsAg to infants born to 
HBsAg-carrying mothers. 

In 1985, there was an outbreak of Japanese encephalitis (JE), 
with 419 cases and 74 deaths reported in two districts of Sri Lanks. 
WHO provided technical support in investigating the outbreak and in 
organizing control measures. 

BLINDNESS 

Although cataract, vitamin A deficiency, trachoma, glaucoma and 
trauma are known to be common causes of blindness in this region, a 
recent assessment of the etiological factors of blindness in several 
Member Countries has confirmed that cataract is still the leading 
cause of avoidable blindness. Though cataract is not preventable in 
the present state of our knowledge, lack of access to surgical 
treatment has, in large sections of the population, led to an 
immense backlog of unoperated, yet curably blind persons. The 
efforts in most countries for the control of blindness have included 
the development of strategies for the restoration of vision in these 
persons through an outreach approach whereby facilities and 
opportunities for surgical treatment are provided closer to their 
homes. This primary health care approach has received the 
endorsement and support of the governments of the Member States, the 
professionals and the community. These approaches have necessitated 
the training of all levels of personnel, the provision of mobile 
services and the promotion of team work, community participation and 
intersectoral collaboration. In general, programme activities have 
become increasingly integrated into the primary health care 
infrastructure and delivery system. The evaluation of national 
programme implementation has also been facilitated by the 
preparation of guidelines for monitoring and evaluation at the 
national level, and several countries have taken preliminary steps 
in this regard. 

CANCER CONTROL 

The thrust of WHO'S cancer control programme in the Region is on 
preventive measures supplemented by early diagnosis and treatment. 
The most common cancers prevailing in the countries of this region 
are oral and lung cancers in males and cervical and breast cancers 
in females. So far as oral and lung cancers are concerned, it has 
now been established that consumption of tobacco is the most 
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important contributing factor. In view of this, WIO has mounted a 
programme on "Tobacco or Health", under which an intercountry 
workshop for the control of tobacco-related diseases was organized. 
Eight countries have now formulated plans of action to control 
tobacco-related diseases and more specifically to control tobacco 
consumption. Intensive health education, particularly among children 
of school-going age, has been emphasized. In the case of cervical 
cancer, early diagnosis through the screening of vaginal smear in 
the high-risk group (multiparous women) is being pursued in some 
countries. Personal hygiene is being promoted through health 
education. WHO supported the countries in training personnel in 
diagnostic techniques, epidemiology and radiotherapy, in addition to 
planning and implementing control activities. 

CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASES 

The community approach in the prevention and control of cardio- 
vascular diseases continued to be pursued in the countries of the 
Region. Health education to promote healthy life-styles, physical 
exercise and proper diet and the exclusion of smoking and excessive 
drinking has been undertaken, especially among the target population. 
The programme for the prevention and control of rheumatic fever/ 
rheumatic heart diseases is being strengthened. India, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand have been preparing to participate in the global programme 
for the control of RF/RHD, supported by AGFuND~WHO. The Organization 
supported Bangladesh, Burma, India and Sri Lanka in training 
manpower and provided research grants to Burma. 

GONTRIBUTIONS OF OTHER AGWCIES 

While sister agencies of the United Nations, particularly UNDP, 
UNICEF and UNFPA, collaborated with the countries and WHO in the 
joint efforts for health development, other organizations such as 
ESCAP, WFP, UNIDO and UNEP contributed within their own fields. 
Among the multilateral agencies, IBRD and AsDB also supported 
national activities in the field of health in several countries. As 
for the bilateral agencies, SIDA's support to malaria, leprosy and 
tuberculosis control in India, NORAD's support to the immunization 
programme in Bangladesh, DANIDA's support to the leprosy programmes 
in India and Indonesia and to EPI in Bangladesh, FINNIDA's support 
to Bhutan, Indonesia and Sri Lanka in the drugs programme, USAID'S 
support in health and nutrition in several countries, CIDA's support 
to Burma in vector-borne disease control and Italy's support to 
Burma and Nepal in the field of nutrition are worth mentioning. 
Among NGOs, the Sasakawa Foundation of Japan, Andheri Hilfe and 
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Christoffel Blindenmission of Germany, Aga Khan Foundation, Rotary 
Foundation and Red CrosslCrescent Societies also contributed to the 
efforts for health development in this region. 

THE FIFTH MEETING OF THE MINISTWS OF H W T H  OF 
SOUTH-EAST ASIAN COUNTRIES 

The Fifth Meeting of the Ministers of Health of the countries of the 
WHO South-East Asia Region was inaugurated by H.E. Mr J.R. 
Jayawardene, President of Sri Lanka, in Colombo in November 1985. 
The Ministers reiterated their resolve to attain the ~ ~ A / 2 0 0 0  goals 
and reviewed the progress made in implementing HFA strategies. They 
also discussed the steps taken to develop technical cooperation 
among the countries of the Region in the field of health. The 
Ministers agreed that steps would he taken to exploit fully the 
potential and supportive role of nongovernmental organizations in 
mobilizing community involvement in HFA efforts. Agreeing that the 
achievement of the HFA goal depended to a great extent on a critical 
mass of leaders who could motivate, guide and inspire people for 
health development at local, intermediate and national levels, the 
Ministers welcomed the scheme for training health leaders for HFA 
conceived by Dr Halfdan Mahler, the Director-General of WHO. A 
unique feature of the Fifth Meeting of the Health Ministers was the 
visit to health development activities in the field to galn 
firsthand experience of Sri Lanka's effort towards the HFA goal 
followed by on-the-spot discussions to permit a two-way exchange of 
views. This proved to be an effective means for strengthening mutual 
understanding and exchange of experience and information. 

CONCLUSION 

The above gives a bird's eye view of the gigantic efforts for health 
development launched by the Member States of the Region in which WHO 
played a catalytic role. They are all developing countries and four 
of them are least developed countries. Most of them have large 
populations, low literacy rates and agrarian economies. However, 
these adverse situations could not prevent them from pursuing the 
high ideals of the health-for-all movement. In spite of their scarce 
resources, they have joined the march towards the goal with a 
commitment which is complete and unequivocal. This they have proved 
by developing their HFA strategy, implementing it and fearlessly 
evaluating it. They now know the weaknesses and strengths of their 
strategies. They are, however, handicapped for want of resources to 
accelerate the pace of development to reach the target by the year 
2000. In this they need external support which, I hope, will be 
forthcoming adequately and without delay. 
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I wish to take this opportunity to thank sincerely the sister 
agencies in the United Nations system, bilateral and multilateral 
organizations and NGOs which are collaborating with the Member 
States and WHO in the health development efforts in the Region. I am 
sure that the sense of cooperation and friendship which now exists 
will grow stronger as we continue our efforts towards achieving our 
cherished goal. I also wish to extend my sincere thanks to the 
Member States for their kind understanding, guidance and support in 
the past year and for the confidence they have reposed in me by 
electing me for a second term of office. I firmly believe that, with 
the sincere commitment and unwavering determination of the Member 
States and increasing support from all concerned, the countries of 
the Region will progress rapidly towards the goal of HFA/~OOO. 

I& 1 6 .  - 
Dr U KO KO 
Regional Director 


